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A. ROLL CALL – Vice President Louise Terry called the meeting to order at 8:03PM.  There was a quorum of 94 directors present, out of 146 – our highest attendance in many years; only two Directors at the shoot did not attend the meeting.  Jennifer Horne from Ronald McDonald House Charities Foundation thanked the Association for the great partnership we have established with them.  Over $500,000 was raised last year.  A list of all Directors and whether or not they attended the World Shoot and/or Board of Directors meeting is included as an attachment to the minutes.  
B. MINUTES – Motion by Sid Miller, 2nd by Bobby DeFrancesco, to approve the minutes from October 10, 2004 Board of Directors meeting; motion passed all in favor.

C. EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETINGS – Next year’s Executive Committee meeting dates are still to be determined.  [Note: An Executive Committee meeting held on October 11th set January 20, 2006 for the Winter meeting, in conjunction with the Rules & Classification Committee and All-American Selection Committee meetings on January 21st.]  The 2006 Board of Director’s meeting will be October 8th at the Beretta Pavilion.
D. OFFICERS’ REPORTS – 
1. President – No report at this time.

2. Vice President – The development here at the National Shooting Complex continues to enhance the property and facilities.  Louise Terry told the Board that, despite rumors to the contrary, NSC is not for sale and we have no intention of relocating.  A Long Range Planning Committee will be established so that we can prepare ourselves in the event we have to move in the future.  As everyone can see, there is a lot of residential development on all sides of the complex.  It was made very clear, at present or in the near future, there are no plans to move.  We are not considering moving to the World Shooting Complex in Sparta, IL.  Our intent, if the property has to be sold in the future, is to invest the proceeds into a new home grounds facility.

3. Secretary-Treasurer – For the second year the Executive Committee has approved the operating budget prior to the beginning of the fiscal year (November 1st).  Our Finance Director, Steve Scales, continues to provide up-to-date and comprehensive reports necessary to run the Association.

4. Executive Director – The new Sporting Clays Orange course is now accessible by clay carts.  A-O Bar continues to provide great food service.  The upper practice fields are getting good usage, so it appears that this was a good move.  Sunshades have been added to the practice fields, and there are plans to construct six additional ones on the lower fields.  We now have wireless Internet access on the grounds.  The Association has become a certified member of the American Museum Society.

E. TARGET & CLUB STATISTICS – Despite a decline in membership, the number of targets thrown is up from last year.  Don Snyder posed the question as to what can we do to improve our member numbers.  The Directors and Association administration should put forth extra effort to assist our member clubs, as they are the foundation of our sport.
F. MEMBERSHIP – As indicated above, our member numbers are continuing their gradual decline.  Total members as of September 30th are 16,613, which is a decrease of nearly 400 from the end of 2004.  Don Snyder brought up the survey on changing the format for skeet, as a means of improving our member numbers, and inquired whether there was interest in having the change addressed further by the Rules Committee.  We received 338 responses; 209 for, 125 against, and 4 didn’t matter.  Motion by Wayne Black, 2nd by Robert Williams, to not send the format change to the Rules Committee; motion passed.  The Directors were encouraged to survey their constituents.  The services that the Member Call Center provides continue to expand as more people use the Internet and email.  We continue to get positive feedback on the Call Center’s performance; most requests are handled the same business day.  
G. BUDGET & FINANCE – Hal duPont reported for the Finance Committee that the Association is fiscally sound.  Last year we had set aside $100,000 for a property tax assessment, which we did successfully appeal saving the Association that additional expense.  Our investment portfolio has performed very well.  Also, our worker’s compensation premium has been decreased due to our improved work-related injury experience.  On the expense side, we need to purchase a new tractor and truck.  We also incurred an unexpected expense due to a water well problem.  A question was raised by one of the Directors concerning target availability and cost with regards to the scarcity of pitch.  Don Snyder indicated that White Flyer is not having any difficulty, and the Remington is working on resolving their problem.  John Tans, Chairman of the Audit Committee gave his report.  We are very pleased with the work of our outside auditors, Padgett, Stratemann & Co.  They reported that our Association has good internal checks and controls; there is no dishonesty or improprieties.  The Audit Committee has a meeting scheduled with the auditors on Monday.  Steve Scales provided the Directors with data from the Life Membership Study, which showed that the program is fully funded.
H. SKEET SHOOTING REVIEW – Marty Froebel will be writing the World Shoot article again this year; feedback on last year’s article was very positive.  Media kits for 2006 will be produced and distributed through our sales staff and at the Shot Show next year.  Delivery problems to Canada have improved, but now we are getting reports of delays being encountered by California.  Unfortunately, we have little control over USPS.
I. INFORMATION & TECHNOLOGY REPORT – Mike Valerio’s Skeet Manager software is working well; he has been very responsive in making corrections and modifications.  The IT staff continues to make improvements to our in-house software, and we are on schedule for class card production for 2006 for both skeet and sporting clays.  A question was raised regarding posting the All American point status on myNSSA.  Al Magyar responded that the point system is a guide for the All American Committee and not the only factor in selecting the teams.  We know the point system can be improved for concurrent teams, and the Committee is working on a solution.  Therefore, we don’t want to publish the points on the website, as shooters might be misled.  
J. NATIONAL SHOOTING COMPLEX – Over 60 events have been held and/or scheduled this year.  It was noted that we only have the World English Sporting Clays Championships every other year, so we are looking at holding a major sporting clays shoot on the off-year and perhaps this might lead to a new event every year.  We have a number of construction and maintenance projects completed and scheduled.  The recently purchased corner acreage has been cleared; upgrades and improvements have been made to the catering area; paving of the service road between the Browning sign and K-Cup area has been completed; new tables and chairs were purchased for the Beretta Pavilion; and construction of sun shelters is on going.
K. U.S. OPEN – This year’s shoot at Tucson went well.  The 2006 U.S. Open will be held at Ft. Bragg, NC and at the High Desert Sportsmen Club in Albuquerque, NM in 2007.  
L. WORLD SHOOT – Howie Altman reported that the 2005 Junior World Skeet Championships held at Whitetail Ridge Shooting Center was a huge success.  The 2006 Championships will be held at the NSC, and bids for 2007 and future years are solicited.
M. RULES AND CLASSIFICATION – The Rules and Classification Committee met Friday to discuss downward classification at year-end based on a shooter’s last five events, even if the shooter had already had the one-time move down in class earlier in the shooting year.  This could potentially allow a shooter to move down an additional class during the new shooting year.  Motion by Bobby DeFrancesco, 2nd by John Tans, to adopt a year-end classification review by Headquarters; motion passed all in favor.   A question was raised regarding only being able to move out of AAA once during the year as opposed to previously when shooters could move in and out any number of times.  Don Snyder will track the issue, to see if it is of concern.  A question was also raised about whether or not we need to adjust averages as a result of the new system.  It’s too early tell and, again, we will look at this issue when we have more data available.
N. FIELD GRANTS’ – The field grant program has been changed to make it more meaningful by granting up to $5,000.  The guidelines and checklist are available on-line and copies are in the Director’s binders.
O. NATIONAL SPORTING CLAYS – The NSCA has come a long way in it’s life, and continues to grow and prosper.  The first Junior National Championships were held here in July in conjunction with the Texas 4-H shoot, and went extremely well.  There were 1,256 total participants in the National Championships in September. Attendance was down slightly, but considering Hurricane Katrina and the rising cost of fuel, the numbers were still impressive.
P. LEAGUE AND SWEEPSTAKES – Still have a number of participants, so will continue the program, no matter the number, so long as it stays in the black.  The decline is likely due to not having someone at the local clubs willing to step up and run a league.
Q. NSSA HALL OF FAME – This year’s inductees are Luke Deshotels and Pauline McReynolds for shooting accomplishments, and Trish Magyar for the Ray Boller award.  The qualification criteria are available on-line and copies were provided to the Director’s, who were urged to take the time to nominate deserving individuals.
R. MUSEUM – Mike Brazzell continues to do a superb job as the curator, along with his volunteer assistant Jim Harris.  Do not miss seeing the improvements that have been made since last year.  We also have Kathy and Ken Sedlecky conducting a raffle; they are located on the porch of the clubhouse.
S. AWARDS AND RECOGNITION – Emily Blount of Tucson, AZ is this year’s recipient of the NSSA/NSSF College Scholarship.  
T. INSTRUCTOR CERTIFICATION – Ralph Aaron continues to do a great job.  There have been 40 new Level I instructors so far this year.  Robert Davis conducted a Level I course and Ralph Aaron a Level II/III course on the grounds just prior to the World Shoot.  We have partnered with NRA and NSSA on how to hold a Youth Camp.  Information is available if you are interested.  
U. GMC PRO GRADE CHALLENGE – The partnership with GMC was developed in 2003 as a win-win situation for both the dealerships and our member clubs.  Participation has greatly improved over last year; we have 26 clubs with 78 shoots participating.  Participating in the program is a “no-brainer” and it’s simple to get your local GMC dealer to participate.
V. UNFINSIHED BUSINESS – There was no unfinished business from last year.
W. NEW BUSINESS

1. The NSSA was asked to support the building of a skeet field in Iraq, but the military person who was the contact has been transferred, so we will not pursue it at this time.

2. The Directors’ were asked if they wanted to continue holding the annual Board meeting in the Beretta Pavilion, and the response was an overwhelming, “Yes.”

3. John Haugh addressed the Director’s concerning his proposal to budget funds to offset travel expenses for Executive Committee members’ attendance at meetings.  He received 50 responses to his letter, with 7 negative, but with valid points such as, why limit to the Executive Committee, and how would it be regulated if an Executive Committee member was already planning to attend the shoot where the meeting was being held.  There are individuals who would like to serve, but the additional $2-3,000 a year expense would be a hardship.  Motion by John Haugh; 2nd by Mike Kremski, to budget $10,000 annually to help defray travel expenses of Executive Committee members to attend meetings; motion failed.
There being no further business to discuss, motion by Ron Wilson, 2nd by Andrea Lehr, to adjourn; passed all in favor.  The annual Board of Director’s meeting was concluded at 9:47PM

Respectfully submitted,

Bill Batty, Secretary-Treasurer


Trish Magyar, Assistant Secretary

